Note to Lunch U.P. group: This is the draft submission of an article that will be coming out later this year in a special issue of the *Journal of Urban History* on "Rethinking Urban Spaces in the Age of Mass Incarceration," edited by Heather Thompson and Donna Murch. It's excerpted from a longer chapter, about 'juvenile delinquency' and the federal and state declarations of war on narcotics during the 1950s, from my book project *The Suburban Crisis: Crime, Drugs, and the Lost Innocence of Middle-Class America*. Thanks in advance for reading this before the discussion. I realize this is fairly different from most of the other aspects of the programming this semester and through a mix-up I didn't realize until just now that I was on the calendar, so don't have time to put together a formal presentation. But I will bring the map and images I plan to include with this article, which is not yet in the copyediting phase. Also, please don't circulate this draft beyond the listserv for this workshop series. Thanks,

Matt Lassiter mlassite@umich.edu

Pushers, Victims, and the Lost Innocence of White Suburbia:

California's War on Narcotics during the 1950s

Matthew D. Lassiter

University of Michigan

During the 1950s, neighborhood groups and civic organizations representing more than one million residents of California petitioned the state government for lengthy mandatoryminimum sentences for dope "pushers" who supplied marijuana and heroin to teenagers, with considerable public sentiment for life imprisonment or the death penalty. California's war on narcotics enlisted a broad and ideologically diverse spectrum, led by nonpartisan alliances such as the California Federation of Women's Clubs and the statewide PTA network and advanced by Republican and Democratic policymakers alike. White parents from the racially segregated suburbs of Los Angeles County constituted the most vocal advocates of the grassroots tough-ondrugs movement, especially the residents of middle-class communities located in close proximity to the Mexican American barrios in East L.A. and the San Gabriel Valley.¹ These suburban groups mobilized in response to recurring local media hype about Mexican American "wolf packs" and "rat packs" invading white communities to peddle drugs and commit violence, a series of thoroughly racialized "epidemics" both falsely constructed and politically consequential. California's war on narcotics during the 1950s, like its federal counterpart, also revolved around a greatly exaggerated "epidemic" of marijuana and heroin addiction among white middle-class adolescents, a suburban crisis narrative promoted by political and cultural institutions from the metropolitan to the national levels.² The ubiquitous discourse of 'dope peddlers' and 'narcotics pushers' animated the moral crusade for a supply-side war on drugs and transformed white teenage law-breakers into the helpless victims of external villains who lured their prey into an urban dystopia of addiction, crime, and prostitution. The bipartisan consensus that emerged for tough state and federal mandatory-minimum laws during the postwar era likewise sought to protect innocent suburban youth and white middle-class communities by incarcerating dangerous pushers and predatory addicts from the barrios and ghettos.³

As a cultural and political script of white innocence lost, the pusher-victim binary played a crucial role in cementing the racial and spatial inequalities of the war on drugs and the broader metropolitan landscape in postwar California and in modern America. The pusher/peddler framework resonated because it fused the categories of race, gender, class, age, and space in potent ways—constructing both the physical landscapes of the single-family suburbs and the symbolic terrain of white middle-class society as utopian ideals threatened by dystopian nightmares. In its most scandalous formulation, conveyed in forums ranging from Hollywood films to congressional hearings, sinister villains turned pretty white females into heroin addict-victims who invariably descended into the living death of prostitution across the urban color

line.⁴ But across the board, the pusher-victim narrative fundamentally misrepresented the social practices of illegal drug users and the consumer-supplier dynamics of the underground marketplace. Political and cultural discourse collectively dehumanized and criminalized minority youth 'hoodlums' and 'gangsters' (who rarely sold drugs to suburban customers) while simultaneously removing criminal responsibility as well as moral agency from white middleclass youth who did choose to violate the law. During the 1950s, as pervasive fears of middleclass juvenile delinquency accompanied mass suburbanization, the pusher/peddler trope helped to justify racial segregation as essential for the moral and physical safety of vulnerable white youth.⁵ In 1956, at the height of the narcotics crisis, the state of California officially promoted residential segregation as a core anti-delinquency strategy, assuring its citizens that the best antidote for teenage drug use and other vices was a single-family neighborhood with "a homogeneous population welded together by similar racial, cultural and economic backgrounds."⁶ Moral panics, however, proved to be a recurring and indeed inevitable feature of white middle-class political culture, because the utopian suburban solution fixates on external scapegoats and evades the internal dynamics of youth crime, delinquency, and illicit drug use.

The racial and spatial logics of California's war on narcotics during the 1950s provide a longer chronological view and a broader ideological dimension for scholars seeking to excavate the origins of mass incarceration and the development of the carceral state in modern America. The standard historical narrative highlights turning points such as the conservative "frontlash" against the civil rights movement during the 1960s, Richard Nixon's declaration of unconditional war on drugs in 1971, the Rockefeller mandatory-minimum laws of 1973, and Ronald Reagan's repressive assault on crack cocaine in the mid-1980s.⁷ Scholars have situated these now canonical mileposts too smoothly within the 'rise of the right' and 'racial backlash' frameworks,

misconstruing the origins and escalation of the war on drugs as primarily a partisan Republican and ideologically conservative project. In reality, each of these landmark developments in America's long war on drugs reflected bipartisan support and received near unanimous legislative majorities, accompanied by pusher-victim discourses in political culture that emphasized the dual imperatives of protecting white middle-class youth from the drug market alongside the criminal control of their urban minority counterparts.⁸ These same dynamics shaped the establishment of harsh and racially targeted mandatory-minimum penalties during the 1950s, at the federal level as well as in states such as California. Recent scholarship has produced superb analyses of the ways in which state institutions, discretionary policing practices, and discourses of social pathology criminalized minority youth collectively, but it is just as important to recognize the ways in which these same processes racialized and decriminalized white middle-class youth.⁹ The postwar California story reveals how the war on drugs escalated through the dynamic interaction of grassroots and top-down forces and has consistently flourished as a bipartisan crusade whenever politics and culture combine to reproduce the intertwined categories of the racialized urban pusher and the equally racialized suburban victim.

* * *

In April 1950, the Los Angeles media began hyping a sudden epidemic of senseless crime and random violence by Mexican American youth, labeled "Wolf Packs" and "Rat Packs" in the sensational headlines of the daily newspapers. The *Los Angeles Daily News* attributed the reign of terror to "youthful malcontents" who trafficked in marijuana and turned into "roving gangs of hoodlums," "marauding 'wolf pack' youth," and an "infestation of juvenile rat packs" driving their cars across the metropolitan region in search of innocent victims.¹⁰ The *Herald*

Express warned of "wolf gangs of youthful hoodlums on a rampage," from downtown to the suburbs, with "a gang of eight swarthy" teenagers assaulting and robbing pedestrians and another group of Mexican Americans pulling a young white man from his car and terrorizing his wife and baby.¹¹ The Los Angeles Times vividly portrayed the white suburban victims of the monthlong outbreak of "youthful 'wolf packs" that "cruise the county in hot-rod cars spreading terror," attacking a 22-year-old housewife from Lakewood, a real estate agent in Westwood, and teenagers at the beaches of Santa Monica and Malibu.¹² Politicians and law enforcement officials in the city and county of Los Angeles immediately declared an "all-out war against 'wolf packs'" and rounded up dozens of Mexican American youth from the East Los Angeles barrio, some for specific acts of violence but many others on allegations of gang affiliation.¹³ This racialized criminalization of Mexican American teenagers by legal and political authorities and the mass media reprised the infamous state crackdown on "hoodlums" and "gangsters" during the Sleepy Lagoon trial and Zoot Suit Riots of 1942-1943.¹⁴ The mobilization against the "wolf pack" menace of 1950 demonstrated that Mexican American youth continued to loom largest in the racial imaginary of crime and delinquency in Los Angeles County, where the total population of 4.32 million included 5.8 percent Hispanics, 5 percent African Americans, and 88 percent Anglo residents.¹⁵

Based on little if any evidence, the chief of the Los Angeles Police Department proposed that marijuana addiction had caused the wave of indiscriminate violence, the 'reefer madness' myth nationally popularized by Commissioner Harry J. Anslinger of the Federal Bureau of Narcotics.¹⁶ The Republican candidate for state attorney general asserted that organized syndicates supplied the marijuana that fueled such juvenile sprees, unchecked by the soft-oncrime policies of incumbent Pat Brown, his Democratic opponent.¹⁷ In letters to the newspapers,

frightened and angry residents from white areas of the city and suburbs alike demanded a "get tough" approach to juvenile crime and condemned the liberal "bleeding hearts" and "sob sisters" for "coddling" the hoodlums and preventing the police from protecting the "decent, lab-abiding citizens."¹⁸ Civil rights groups countered that the media had fanned public hysteria with the "wolf pack" designation, and they promoted the traditional anti-delinquency remedies of more parks, recreation centers, and vocational training for low-income youth in East Los Angeles and other minority areas.¹⁹ The progressive juvenile delinquency coalition of civic and municipal agencies that had formed after the Zoot Suit Riots denounced all of the major metropolitan newspapers for "increasing racial tensions" by once again sensationalizing a false epidemic of "gang lawlessness of youth in minority groups."²⁰ After a month of inflammatory headlines, the *Los Angeles Times* implicitly acknowledged this critique by reporting the consensus of the juvenile justice authorities that there was no epidemic of delinquency and that rates of youth crime in the metropolitan region had actually declined during the previous year.²¹

In cultural and political discourse, the "wolf pack" panic helped to cement the connection between racial gangs, juvenile delinquency, predatory crime, and narcotics "pushers" and "peddlers" who targeted innocent white middle-class teenagers, especially for a suburban audience that primarily encountered these images through the mass media. During the early 1950s, the Los Angeles newspapers chronicled Mexican-American "peddlers" who smuggled narcotics (heroin and marijuana) across the border, "preyed" on high school students in Long Beach (by selling them pot), and operated a wholesaling ring that allegedly distributed marijuana to white teenagers from the upscale beachfront enclaves of the Westside to the outlying suburbs of the San Fernando Valley.²² Patricia Williams, a white suburban teenager "from a good family in Pasadena," provided the most shocking account of all with her nationally serialized confession

of how she ended up as a heroin addict consorting with "Mexican pushers" in East Los Angeles. As a 16-year-old, Patricia began smoking pot for kicks with her older suburban boyfriend but quickly "graduated" to heroin under the spell of "Chelo, the little Mexican who kept me in supplies." Once arrested, she went undercover to send the East L.A. pushers to jail before entering a rehabilitation facility in Pasadena, a therapeutic outcome that reinforced her innocence and decriminalization.²³ Hollywood soon fictionalized this deeply gendered framework of suburban victim/urban villain in *Teen Age Devil Dolls* (1955), featuring a pretty teenager named Cassandra who begins smoking marijuana with a motorcycle gang of white middle-class delinquents and then crosses the racial and spatial boundary into intimate heroin addiction with Mexican pushers in East Los Angeles. In the western frontier-style finale, they make a run for the border with the law in hot pursuit, with Cassandra ultimately rescued and sent to the narcotics hospital and the Mexicans headed for prison.²⁴

In national politics, the 1951 hearings of the Senate Crime Investigating Committee played a pivotal role in popularizing the marijuana-to-heroin gateway thesis, the menace of the urban minority addict-criminal, and the fate of the white middle-class addict-victim at the mercy of the Mafia underworld and the "despicable drug peddler."²⁵ Commissioner Anslinger of the Federal Bureau of Narcotics lambasted the lenient judges who let pushers off the hook and emphasized the racialized threat of "young hoodlum addicts . . . [who] begin to smoke marijuana and then graduate to heroin."²⁶ The Los Angeles media highlighted the testimony of delinquent African American and Puerto Rican males from New York City and Chicago driven to crime for their heroin fix and "pretty blonde" girls as young as 15 who started with marijuana, turned to heroin, and ended up prostituting themselves across the color line to pay for the habit.²⁷ In its final report, the Crime Committee urged ordinary citizens to mobilize against the "insidious evil"

of teenage narcotics addiction and concluded that "no penalty is too severe for . . . the peddler who is willing to wreck young lives to satisfy his greed."²⁸ Anti-delinquency organizations reiterated this message in films such as *Drug Addiction* (1951), a sordid tale of malevolent pushers leading white middle-class teenagers down the path from marijuana experimentation to the "living nightmare" of heroin addiction, a reminder that dope threatened youth from "all walks of life" not just the "teeming slum areas."²⁹ The Bureau of Narcotics welcomed the "get tough" public mood, although Anslinger warned the middle-class audience of *Reader's Digest* not to become overly hysterical because the epidemic of teenage addiction was mainly a big-city problem involving juvenile gang members from broken families and slum neighborhoods.³⁰ In the Boggs Act of 1951, the U.S. Congress first classified marijuana as a narcotic and established mandatory-minimum penalties—for distribution and possession alike—of 2-5 years for the first offense, 5-10 for the second, and 10-15 for the third, with no probation for repeat violators.³¹

The state of California increased its mandatory-minimum sentences for distributing narcotics to a minor (including marijuana and heroin) in the summer of 1951, four months before the U.S. Congress passed the Boggs Act. After Governor Earl Warren called for a war on dope peddlers who victimized teenagers, the legislature passed the Republican-sponsored measure with no evident dissent, raising the minimum penalty to five years for the first offense and ten for the second, with parole officials empowered to keep dangerous pushers incarcerated for life. The law also removed the possibility of probation for first offenders convicted of simple possession of marijuana or heroin, which now brought a minimum of 90 days and a maximum of six years.³² The records from Los Angeles County, which processed a large majority of narcotics cases statewide, reveal that government officials were mobilizing against a relatively insignificant criminal justice issue at the time. In 1950, the juvenile courts dealt with 62 minors arrested for

narcotics violations, and the district attorney prosecuted 1,029 adults, 60 percent for marijuana. Contrary to the crisis rhetoric of invading pushers and helpless middle-class victims, almost all narcotics charges in Los Angeles County involved working-class or poor defendants, which likely reflected a combination of actual social practices and discretionary policing based on race and geography. And despite the overwhelming focus on Mexican peddlers and delinquent addict-hoodlums in popular narcotics discourse, Caucasians, Mexican Americans, and African Americans each represented about one-third of the total prosecutions in 1950 (along with a negligible number in the "Oriental" category).³³ The available evidence suggests that in the "ethnically stratified marketplace" of Los Angeles County, heroin remained a working-class drug used almost exclusively by adults and generally acquired from dealers of the same race, while only a small number of teenagers smoked marijuana whether in the suburbs or the barrio.³⁴

In this early stage of the war on drugs, the political system in California produced a narcotics crisis that at times acknowledged the racial elasticity of the "dope pusher" but relentlessly reserved the sympathetic status of addict-victim for white middle-class youth and suburban teenagers, the demographic and spatial categories fused together on the symbolic landscape of utopia besieged. In 1951, the Juvenile Court for Los Angeles County collaborated in the production of *The Terrible Truth*, an educational film designed to alert parents about the epidemic of "hundreds and hundreds of teenage boys and girls becoming hopeless dope addicts," an expensive and incurable habit that inevitably turned males into thieves and females into prostitutes. The 'true story' chronicled the tragic fate of Phyllis, a once pretty high school senior from an outlying L.A. suburb, who started smoking pot with her nice-looking but delinquent male classmates before a shady older white peddler hooked her on heroin.³⁵ The Los Angeles County sheriff's department circulated the same message in *Subject: Narcotics* (1951), a police

training video distributed nationwide, which featured a motley assortment of Anglo and white ethnic pushers pressuring delinquent white teenagers in both urban and suburban spaces to graduate from marijuana to heroin. In the climactic scenes, a pretty white girl wearing pearls succumbs to a pusher's needle while sitting on a shooting gallery bed beside an African American addict and then turns into a haggard prostitute at a sleazy motel.³⁶ In 1952, in a special narcotics report distributed to public schools statewide, a teacher from the Westside region of Los Angeles portrayed a thriving network of marijuana distribution outside high school buildings and "nearby malt shops and hamburger stands" in upscale white neighborhoods. While many Californians believed the narcotics scourge "is confined to the Mexican-American group and to slum areas," this account emphasized that not only marijuana customers but also the "young peddlers" on the Westside were all "Anglo-Americans from middle-class backgrounds."³⁷

During the early 1950s, the juvenile narcotics debate in California fluctuated between alarmist portrayals of a rising epidemic in white middle-class areas and official reassurances that dope trafficking and addiction primarily ravaged the urban slums, with competing consequences for public policy and policing practices. In 1951, immediately after the state legislature enacted the mandatory-minimum sentences for providing marijuana or heroin to minors, the California Federation of Women's Clubs demanded even tougher punishment for narcotics traffickers and the mandatory civil commitment of addicts, part of a national mobilization of women's groups coordinated by its parent organization. To generate public alarm, the nonpartisan federation warned mothers and other concerned citizens who lived in suburbs and small towns that any sense of safety and isolation from the big-city narcotics plague was an illusion, because peddlers sought "new converts" among helpless teenagers everywhere and had recently corrupted an entire suburban high school in an unsuspecting (and apocryphal) California community.³⁸ Two

years later, the Governor's Advisory Committee on Children and Youth praised the PTAs and civic groups that had fought to keep the "narcotics evil" out of wholesome neighborhoods and reassured these grassroots activists that almost all drug use among delinquents took place in urban minority slums, a trend overshadowed by false, media-inspired rumors of rampant marijuana consumption among white middle-class teens. The committee conceded that reports of a national epidemic of teenage drug addiction had been "greatly exaggerated" but endorsed the zero tolerance position that state and local authorities must do whatever it took to prevent any more children from "being drawn into the narcotics evil."³⁹ The California Board of Corrections also advocated more vigorous action against the border traffickers and street peddlers responsible for the "narcotics menace," reasoning that the small number of marijuana and heroin convictions statewide—393 adults and 73 juveniles incarcerated in 1951—belied the full scope of the crisis.⁴⁰

Inflexible mandatory-minimum penalties created unexpected pressure for more discretion in the war on narcotics because the affluent white youth who peddled and smoked marijuana in the instructional films turned out to have real-life counterparts who occasionally encountered the criminal justice system of Los Angeles County. In the summer of 1953, the California legislature unanimously increased the upper range of penalties for narcotics distribution while making parole more flexible for (less dangerous) drug dealers and restoring the probation option for first-time possession violations.⁴¹ A Republican assemblyman from the Los Angeles suburb of Glendale sponsored the legislation, which reflected the efforts of a coalition of state and local law enforcement officials, including Democratic attorney general Pat Brown.⁴² The probation reform followed complaints by judges in Los Angeles County that the mandatory incarceration of first offenders on possession charges resulted in a "great injustice" for misguided delinquents who did not belong in jail, a category that included teenagers of all races but especially applied

to white youth. One juvenile judge criticized mandatory minimums when applied to adolescents "from a good environment" who experimented with marijuana "out of a spirit of bravado," and law enforcement officials warned that juries would refuse to impose harsh punishment on such defendants.⁴³ A network of conservative women's groups in the Los Angeles suburbs believed the bipartisan 1953 reforms did not go far enough and organized an unsuccessful campaign behind a much harsher alternative, introduced by a Republican from Inglewood, mandating life imprisonment without parole for providing narcotics to a minor. Governor Goodwin J. Knight, the newly elected Republican from Los Angeles, received an outpouring of letters from frightened parents and petitions from civic groups, PTA chapters, and women's clubs based in white suburbs such as Redondo Beach, Gardena, Manhattan Beach, and Inglewood—most located near the African American or Mexican American districts to the south and east of downtown. Many correspondents adopted identical language advocating life sentences without parole for "those who sell narcotics to children," while a significant number argued that "dope peddlers deserve the death sentence."⁴⁴

In December 1953, only a few weeks after the start of this grassroots get-tough campaign, another media-hyped panic about Mexican American "rat pack" gangs further fused the political imperative of urban crime control with the white racial imaginary of evil pushers and deranged addicts invading middle-class communities throughout the city and county. The drama began with the arrest of four Mexican American teenagers for the murder of William Cluff, a white businessman who lived in a Los Angeles suburb and was on the way to meet his wife at a downtown restaurant. Cluff died while attempting to break up a confrontation—the details remain unclear—between the Mexican-American youth and a group of off-duty Marines from nearby Camp Pendleton, with each faction apparently inebriated.⁴⁵ For the rest of the month, the

Los Angeles newspapers headlined the rampages of a "'mad dog' mob" of "street-roaming hoodlums" and portrayed every arrest of a Mexican-American youth as part of the "new outbreak of rat pack outrages," including sensational stories of home invasions and street assaults in the suburbs.⁴⁶ Under intense pressure from fearful and outraged constituents, elected officials warned that Los Angeles was on the verge of becoming a "gang controlled city," and police chief William Parker stated that his department was "losing the war against crime."⁴⁷ The *Los Angeles Times* demanded forceful police action and long prison sentences for the "youthful gangs" responsible for the "senseless 'rat pack' beatings" that made decent citizens afraid to walk the streets, a sentiment shared by a deluge of correspondents who blamed lenient judges and softhearted juvenile authorities.⁴⁸ "It is time we stop regarding these vicious criminals as juveniles," a Los Angeles woman told the governor. "I'm afraid to be on the streets after sundown knowing these Rat Packs are allowed to do as they please to decent citizens.⁴⁹

In an incendiary six-part expose published in mid-December, the *Los Angeles Times* warned readers that waves of juvenile gangsters and youthful hoodlums were "roaming after dark" throughout the city and its suburbs, peddling narcotics and assaulting women, mugging and murdering without conscience. The *Times* claimed that at least five thousand boys and young men, mostly of Mexican descent, belonged to organized gangs in Los Angeles County, and that almost all of them took dope and/or sold narcotics for profit. One particularly notorious unit, the Rose Hill Gang, allegedly distributed marijuana and heroin to white teenagers at dances and parties in Pasadena and other upscale suburbs nearby. Drug-addicted juvenile gangsters often committed terrifying acts of violence, "just for kicks," while their mobility in the carcentered metropolis allowed hoodlums to target suburban "housewives, walking home from movies or stores, [who] are dragged into automobiles and whisked to isolated areas where they

are beaten or criminally attacked.⁵⁰ Civil rights groups and social welfare agencies accused the *Times* and other local newspapers of "inflammatory, prejudicial, and unfounded generalizations" about Mexican Americans and warned that the media construction of a false juvenile crime wave would undermine public support for programs that attacked the root causes of delinquency in high-poverty areas. The head judge of the juvenile court system emphasized that only one-fourth of the county's delinquents were Mexican American youth, while 97 percent of that community were "law abiding, self respecting, and God fearing" citizens.⁵¹ Six weeks into the panic, the Los Angeles County Youth Committee summoned local media and elected officials to a behind-the-scenes briefing where the city police chief and county sheriff acknowledged the "unnecessary hysteria," admitted that juvenile crime had not spiked, and categorized most of the "so-called gangs" as "street corner societies" rather than narcotics traffickers or violent addicts.⁵²

In the white middle-class imagination, the latest "rat pack" epidemic provided a vivid illustration of the frightening consequences of dope trafficking and a racialized explanation for how innocent teenagers from wholesome communities could be lured into a life of delinquency, addiction, and crime. While some interpretations also portrayed Mexican American addict-gangsters as the victims of dope pushers, the overriding view demanded protection of suburban boundaries and white spaces through a tougher crackdown on invading peddlers and predatory addicts alike. "I am greatly concerned about the way our teenagers are being enticed" into trying marijuana and heroin, a woman from Redondo Beach wrote Governor Knight; only the deterrent of life without parole for peddlers might stop the "drug addicts, resulting in rat packs and gangs, committing crimes, even murder! We must do something!"⁵³ "The peddlers of dope should receive the death penalty," a man from Los Angeles informed the governor bluntly. "I don't think that there is a more horrible type of murder," agreed another capital punishment supporter

from Santa Cruz, "than to induce our young people to acquire the dope habit."⁵⁴ "Nothing but strong harsh measures will be effective," a business executive from General Electric insisted, for "rat pack gangs and certainly those who encourage our youth in the use of narcotics."⁵⁵ "Some of these peddlers do not hesitate to prowl around high school campuses [and] snare a few victims," a teacher explained, and it was past time for "heavy penalties for such corrupters of our youth."⁵⁶ Parents of addicted children in suburban towns such as Pasadena, Inglewood, and Anaheim demanded harsh punishment for the pushers, part of the ubiquitous characterization of drug suppliers as sinister intruders and the corresponding removal of any responsibility from white teenage consumers for their criminal participation in the underground market.⁵⁷ "To just think of these sweet young girls and boys," lamented a woman from North Hollywood, with "their whole future blotted out" by dope pushers who deserved to be locked away for life.⁵⁸

Moral panics involving mobilized white parents from the middle-class suburbs generally elicit prompt, bipartisan responses from elected officials and often directly reshape law and public policy. In the avalanche of letters sent to the governor and the newspapers between December 1953 and March 1954, the most vocal residents of metropolitan Los Angeles called for all narcotics peddlers to be tried as adults and receive a mandatory-minimum sentence of life in prison for the first offense, although a substantial faction preferred the death penalty (with very little awareness of the difference between heroin addiction and recreational marijuana smoking).⁵⁹ In response, Democratic attorney general Pat Brown promised a statewide crackdown on narcotics traffickers and championed a prevention crusade to curtail teenage marijuana use. Republican governor Goodwin Knight pledged a full-scale war on narcotics pushers, criticized the abuse of probation by lenient judges, and explained that marijuana users who started for kicks often graduated to the incurable scourge of heroin addiction.⁶⁰ In a

televised address in March, the governor labeled teenage narcotics addiction "one of the most terrifying social problems of our day" and thanked the women's clubs and other concerned citizens who had alerted the public to the crisis.⁶¹ With one dissenting vote, the California legislature again toughened the mandatory-minimum sentencing range by making all penalties for distribution equal to the current punishment for providing narcotics to minors: five to life for the first offense and ten to life for the second.⁶² "Dope peddlers are rats," Governor Knight told a series of emergency conferences on youth and narcotics. "Every day and every hour the peddlers and pushers" stalked the high school campuses to lure thrill-seeking youngsters into their deadly trap. They "'hook' a young boy, or a young girl, and they will have slaves for the rest of their days.... They deserve no mercy whatsoever."⁶³

The grassroots suburban crusade against dope pushers continued to escalate during the mid-to-late 1950s, with groups representing more than one million residents of California ultimately petitioning for even tougher laws to protect the youthful victims of narcotics trafficking.⁶⁴ From the Long Beach area, around one thousand people collectively requested a special law enforcement campaign against pushers and demanded the deterrent of capital punishment or life without parole for providing marijuana or heroin to youth.⁶⁵ "The dope pusher is no better than a murderer," a woman from the upper-middle-class community of Altadena explained, destroying innocent lives by "enticing our teenagers into the dope habit."⁶⁶ The California Federation of Women's Clubs called on the legislature to double the current penalties for narcotics peddlers, while a group from the middle-income suburb of Norwalk proposed thirty years to life for the pushers who menaced the children of their community.⁶⁷ Racial tensions accelerated in 1956 following the rape and murder of Doris Moulton, a housewife and 29-year-old mother of four who lived in the suburbs of Whittier (not far from East

L.A.), by two Mexican American teenagers who were out on bail. Before she died, Moulton allegedly told the police that "they beat me apparently for the sheer joy of it," pausing (according to the implausible official report) only "to give themselves hypodermic injections" of narcotics.⁶⁸ "Something <u>must</u> be done" about lax laws and lenient judges, a desperate woman from Long Beach demanded of the governor, or "can a dope addict go around raping as often as he wants until he kills someone?"⁶⁹ William Parker, chief of the LAPD, reinforced these fears by claiming that narcotics addicts committed half of all crime in Los Angeles and reiterating the 'reefer madness' fiction that marijuana in particular caused "unpredictable" violence and "very serious sex crimes."⁷⁰ Although contemporaneous academic research had discredited the pusher-victim mystique, the charges that juvenile street-corner gangs of minority youth peddled dope, and the equation between heroin addiction and violent (rather than property) crime, all of these myths continued to resonate powerfully in the political and cultural arenas.⁷¹

The U.S. Congress unanimously doubled the federal penalties for distribution of marijuana and heroin in the Narcotics Control Act of 1956, in the context of widespread media coverage of an alleged epidemic of white adolescent drug use as well as pressure from states such as California and New York to crack down on the pushers and violent urban addicts. During the juvenile delinquency 'crisis' of the mid-1950s, middle-class magazines and metropolitan tabloids vividly portrayed the innocent white youth targeted by the "peddler of living death" and warned that "narcotics pushers . . . are turning their attention to the children of well-to-do families, particularly in the Long Island and Westchester suburbs" of New York City.⁷² A special Senate investigating committee, chaired by Price Daniel of Texas, traveled to the primary narcotics distribution centers (including New York City, Chicago, Detroit, Dallas, and Los Angeles) and deliberately orchestrated the racial and gender categories of the sinister

urban pusher and the innocent female addict-prostitute. In consultation with the Bureau of Narcotics, the hearings juxtaposed Mexican, African American, and Italian American traffickers with the white 29-year-old junkie "married to Negro pimp and prostitutes with Negroes" in Detroit, the "attractive" white 25-year-old prostitute in Philadelphia, and the white "addict from a well-to-do family" in Los Angeles.⁷³ Only a few academics and medical experts criticized the Daniel committee for hyping a white teenage epidemic, criminalizing addiction, distorting the dealer/customer dynamic, falsifying a link between violent addicts and juvenile gangs, and exploiting racial animosities.⁷⁴ In July 1956, Congress overwhelmingly increased mandatory minimums for selling narcotics to 5-10 years for the first offense and 10-40 for the second, with no possibility of parole, and up to a life term or the death penalty for providing heroin to a minor. The federal legislation also facilitated racially biased discretion in prosecution and sentencing by raising the outer range for marijuana and heroin possession (up to 10, 20, and 40 years for the first, second, and third offenses); most states soon established comparable structures.⁷⁵

In California, where similar mandatory-minimums already existed, Governor Knight and the state legislature resisted pressure for extreme and inflexible measures in the war on narcotics out of recognition that the criminal justice system needed discretionary authority to rehabilitate illegal drug users, especially first offenders, who did not fit the categories of the "professional, non-addict peddler and international wholesaler."⁷⁶ The cultural and political stigmatization of "rat packs" and Mexican pushers obscured the actual social practices by the 'victims' in the white middle-class suburbs, where the typical 'narcotics peddler' was an older white teenage dealer or recreational marijuana user providing small quantities to friends and classmates.⁷⁷ According to an official with the California Youth Authority, the "scores of fine appearing boys and girls, many from good homes," arrested during the mid-1950s generally traveled to Tijuana

on their own initiative to acquire marijuana or heroin.⁷⁸ "Even the bobby soxers cross the border," a housewife from the upscale Orange County community of Corona Del Mar reported to the governor, in a rare acknowledgement of an entrepreneurial network of white middle-class dealers and consumers on the suburban end of the distribution system.⁷⁹ Absent the incendiary headlines, law enforcement reports and local news coverage periodically identified busts of Anglo teenagers involved in small-scale marijuana rings, or white heroin users who appeared responsible for acquiring the narcotic on their own.⁸⁰ This racial and spatial context helps to explain why state legislative committees bottled up legislation to impose capital punishment or life imprisonment for "peddling narcotics to a minor" during the mid-to-late 1950s, instead maintaining the current mandatory-minimum system with its significant discretionary loopholes that allowed prosecutors and judges to choose penalties ranging from conditional probation to life without parole depending on the status of the offender more than the offense.⁸¹

During California's early war on narcotics, the discretionary features of state policy and metropolitan policing practices institutionalized new double standards that had disproportionate consequences for minority youth and low-income neighborhoods. The political culture in Los Angeles had long displayed a divided attitude toward juvenile delinquents from Mexican American areas, with the crime containment approach to predatory gangs of 'wolf packs' competing with the rehabilitative philosophy that youth who joined 'street corner societies' were victims of poverty, racial discrimination, family breakdown, and the psychopathology of addiction.⁸² In 1955, Democratic attorney general Pat Brown proposed a combination of tougher laws for traffickers and the coercive, indeterminate hospitalization of addicts, but law enforcement officials from Southern California (along with the Federal Bureau of Narcotics) defeated the latter initiative for its "coddling of dangerous criminals."⁸³ The liberal and

conservative stances increasingly overlapped by 1957, when delinquency officials in Los Angeles County advocated the transfer of teenage narcotics addicts and "sophisticated young criminals" to the adult court system in order to salvage rehabilitative programs for the majority of juvenile delinquents given the "get tough" political mood.⁸⁴ Law enforcement data revealed that drug violations had doubled during 1956-1957 but still represented only 4 percent of all juvenile arrests countywide, a total that resulted from more aggressive policing rather than a sudden narcotics wave. Although delinquency remained a problem in fast-growing white suburbs that lacked adequate youth services, the official rate was three times higher in the Mexican American and African American areas of East and South Central Los Angeles, although nearly half of these caseloads involved status offenses (e.g., "lack of parental supervision," "illegitimate sexual relations," "loitering") that tended to be selectively policed based on race, socioeconomics, and neighborhood.⁸⁵

During the late 1950s and early 1960s, the political culture in metropolitan Los Angeles and in California continued to fluctuate between restoring the lost innocence of the white suburbs and re-declarations of war on the pushers and peddlers who suddenly violated their children's innocence once again. In 1956, at a major statewide gathering, the Governor's Council on Children and Youth categorized delinquent teenagers as the products of "delinquent neighborhoods" that shared the characteristics of minority populations, urban-industrial locations, and dense, multi-family housing. The state's recommended solutions to the delinquency crisis—solid family values and racially segregated neighborhoods—signified the increasing criminalization of Mexican American and African American spaces and the official embrace of the utopian ideal of suburban whiteness.⁸⁶ In 1959, the California Board of Corrections released a narcotics report that portrayed marijuana use and heroin addiction as

"urban phenomena [that] occurs in ethnically mixed depressed neighborhoods," especially among Mexican American delinquents with "neighborhood gang associations."⁸⁷ By 1960, 70 percent of all drug cases in California originated in Los Angeles County, half involved heroin, and the typical defendant was Mexican American, older than 25, an addict rather than a trafficker, and a repeat offender. For juvenile arrests, which usually involved marijuana or the illegal use of amphetamines and barbiturates, the racial breakdown included 39 percent Hispanic, 37 percent white Anglo, and 22 percent African American (in 1960, non-Hispanic whites made up four-fifths of the county population of 6 million).⁸⁸ While most medical experts now believed that marijuana was a non-narcotic that created psychological dependence rather than physical addiction and violent tendencies, the (spurious) gateway theory promoted by the Bureau of Narcotics remained at the epicenter of the war on drugs.⁸⁹ Kenneth Hahn, the most powerful Democratic politician in Los Angeles County, justified the crime control approach because "marijuana is usually the first step toward becoming addicted to heroin" and "most addicts eventually turn to pushing narcotics."⁹⁰

In mid-1959, new governor and liberal Democrat Pat Brown pledged a comprehensive war to shut down the "vicious" and "inhuman" narcotics traffickers, in direct response to another media-triggered firestorm about the white middle-class victims of Mexican pushers.⁹¹ In a weeklong series that helped secure a Pulitzer Prize for public service journalism, the *Los Angeles Times* highlighted the tragic casualties of the narcotics peddlers and pushers responsible for the deluge of marijuana and heroin coming across the Mexican border. Almost every sympathetic victim in this expose turned out to be a white teenager from a good background who graduated from marijuana to heroin: the lost boy from an "excellent family," the "strikingly beautiful" girl first corrupted by older men at a house party, the avid male pot smoker on probation who boasted

an "exceptionally high IQ," the "sweet, innocent-appearing" 16-year-old addict-prostitute.⁹² To dramatize the crisis, a state legislative committee presented the shocking testimony of the anonymous "Miss. Jones," a 23-year-old addict who started smoking marijuana at age 16 with a crowd of white suburban teenagers before seeking out a heroin connection through a Mexican-born smuggler. She warned the politicians that all of the "big dope peddlers are moving out" into the L.A. suburbs and "you used to find it in Mexican and the colored, but now you can find it with everybody."⁹³ At a special hearing conducted by the U.S. Senate Subcommittee on Juvenile Delinquency, Sheriff Peter Pitchess of Los Angeles County argued that "to eliminate the narcotics peddler, . . . drastic mandatory penalties must be provided for these loathsome creatures."⁹⁴ The district attorneys from Los Angeles County and other metropolitan centers, however, deflated the momentum for harsher mandatory-minimum penalties by highlighting the continued reluctance of juries to impose harsh punishment on youthful first offenders and insisting on the necessity of prosecutorial discretion and indeterminate sentences.⁹⁵

In early 1960, the bipartisan crusade against narcotics in metropolitan Los Angeles again mobilized against the Mexican menace after two white heroin addicts shot and killed 17-year-old Leonard Moore, a white high school senior from Lakewood, during a botched robbery at a suburban drive-in.⁹⁶ The Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors, joined by their counterparts in four nearby suburban counties, demanded "an all-out, State-wide war on narcotics" through a crackdown at the Mexican border and even stricter mandatory penalties for the "peddlers."⁹⁷ Kenneth Hahn, the liberal Democratic ringleader of this effort, labeled the criminal justice system a "revolving door," demanded the indeterminate quarantine of dope addicts, and charged that innocent Californians were "paying for a whole era of softness toward criminals and crime."⁹⁸ Governor Brown endorsed tougher penalties for pushers but initially insisted on

maintaining the probation option for first offenders and warned against disproportionate consequences for racial minorities in the slum areas with the highest rates of addiction, a stance that drew fierce condemnation from the Republican party and Democratic politicians in Los Angeles.⁹⁹ In 1961, Brown relented and signed a compromise package supported by more than 95 percent of the legislature. For first offenders, the new law established mandatory minimums of 2-10 years for narcotics possession and 5-life for distribution, 10-life for a second offense or for providing to a minor, with no probation alternative and more restrictive limits on parole. Selling marijuana carried the same felony penalties, while possession brought terms of 1-10 years for a first offense, 2-20 for a second, and up to life for a third.¹⁰⁰ While hardline drug warriors preferred even longer mandatory sentences, liberals celebrated a coercive rehabilitation provision that authorized civil commitment of addicts to treatment facilities for six months to ten years.¹⁰¹ "In this war," Governor Brown declared, "we can never declare a truce."¹⁰²

* * *

What would it mean to grant white middle-class youth the subjectivity of full historical actors and to consider the internal causes of their stigmatized social practices, including responsibility for criminal activities? In 1954, at the height of the political crusade to save the adolescents of Los Angeles County from the narcotics scourge, the state of California took the unusual step of asking teenagers themselves what had gone so wrong and what should be done. At the Youth Conference on Narcotics, Governor Goodwin Knight warned that the pushers "represent a greater and more deadlier evil than a man with a loaded gun pointed right at your heart. No punishment is too great for a dope peddler who deliberately creates a craving for narcotics among our young people." The teenage delegates agreed that narcotics peddlers should

face lengthy prison terms but also questioned the scope of the alleged crisis and emphasized that for many juvenile delinquents and drug addicts, "the tendency starts in an unhappy situation in the home and a craving for excitement."¹⁰³ The State Bureau of Narcotics Enforcement, while boasting of its success in containing the heroin plague within low-income urban areas, attributed flare-ups in affluent white neighborhoods to the permissive suburban society soon to be indicted in the film Rebel without a Cause: "Too much ready money, too many late-model cars provided by over-indulgent parents."¹⁰⁴ When given a chance to speak, however, illegal drug users from white middle-class families almost never blamed either pushers or parents and generally took responsibility for their own recreational choices. While the resilient pusher-victim binary infused the Los Angeles Times expose that inspired Governor Pat Brown's declaration of war on narcotics in 1959, the white middle-class "addicts" profiled at length each appeared to have purposefully pursued illegal drugs. "I dig pot. It's cool," explained a teenage boy with sophisticated knowledge of where to track down dealers in Los Angeles County. "We usually toke up every weekend," another unapologetic marijuana smoker and occasional heroin user acknowledged, with multiple arrests for possession not seeming to have inhibited his lifestyle.¹⁰⁵

As a political category and a cultural symbol, the young white middle-class victim has been as central to the ebb and flow of America's long war on drugs as the urban dope pusher and the violent narcotics addict. In postwar California, support for increasingly stringent mandatoryminimum sentences reflected a basic political consensus around the pusher-victim interpretation of the illegal drug marketplace, as did the belief that the criminal justice system required discretionary loopholes to handle vulnerable youth from middle-class families and good neighborhoods when they violated the laws designed to safeguard their innocence. The enhancement of the carceral state constituted a racial and spatial project rather than a partisan

enterprise, mobilizing liberals and conservatives, mass media and law enforcement agencies, women's clubs and juvenile authorities, political institutions and ordinary parents. In 1962, Governor Pat Brown of California appeared before the U.S. Senate Subcommittee on Juvenile Delinquency to boast of the success of his administration's all-out war on the "murderous enterprise" of marijuana and heroin trafficking, which had "removed hundreds of peddlers and thousands of addicts from the streets."¹⁰⁶ Senator Thomas Dodd of Connecticut, the subcommittee's Democratic leader, blamed Mexican traffickers for supplying marijuana and heroin to "previously law-abiding and even-tempered" American youth and warned that "goons and hoodlums" were luring "victims from the well to do 'while collar' areas" into the dystopia of drug addiction.¹⁰⁷ A decade after the California legislature and the U.S. Congress first declared war on narcotics pushers, the racialization, decriminalization, and depoliticization of their middle-class victims remained intact. From the local to the federal levels, state institutions have long constructed America's war on drugs as a suburban crisis and proved extremely responsive to the political and cultural imperatives of policing white middle-class innocence.

¹ The popular support for tough-on-drugs laws in Southern California represented a much broader suburban and white middle-class base than the grassroots ideological conservatives and Republican activists who have received so much attention from political historians. The local and statewide organizations of California's New Right during the postwar era also did not play central roles in the narcotics debate in state politics. For explorations of grassroots conservatism in the Los Angeles suburbs during this period, see Lisa McGirr, *Suburban Warriors: The Origins of the New American Right* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2001); Darren Dochuk, *From Bible Belt to Sunbelt: Plain-Folk Religion, Grassroots Politics, and the Rise of Evangelical Conservatism* (New York: W.W. Norton, 2011); Michelle M. Nickerson, *Mothers of Conservatism: Women and the Postwar Right* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2012).

² On the national panic, see John Gerrity, "The Truth about the 'Drug Menace," *Harper's Magazine* (February 1952), 27-31; Eric C. Schneider, *Smack: Heroin and the American City* (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2008), 51-74. Schneider convincingly demonstrates that the moral panic over white adolescent addiction obscured the predominance of heroin use in low-income urban areas located near metropolitan

distribution hubs, especially in African-American and Hispanic neighborhoods shaped by broader structures of racial discrimination and residential segregation. For contemporary evidence of these patterns, which (like Schneider) focuses mainly on New York City, see Isidor Chein, Donald L. Gerard, Robert S. Lee, and Eva Rosenfeld, *The Road to H: Narcotics, Delinquency, and Social Policy* (New York: Basic Books, 1964).

³ Almost no scholarship has examined the grassroots pressure during the 1950s for the war on drugs in general, and for higher mandatory-minimum sentences in particular. For state-centered approaches, see John C. McWilliams, *The Protectors: Harry J. Anslinger and the Federal Bureau of Narcotics, 1930-1962* (Newark: University of Delaware Press, 1990); Kathleen J. Frydl, *The Drug Wars in America, 1940-1973* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2013).

⁴ The trope of the innocent and corrupted white middle-class female has a long history in American representations of drug addiction, urban prostitution, and the racialized captivity narrative. For critical analysis, see Caroline Jean Acker, *Creating the American Junkie: Addiction Research in the Classic Era of Narcotics Control* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2002); Susan C. Boyd, *Hooked: Drug War Films in Britain, Canada, and the United States* (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2008); Nancy Campbell, *Using Women: Gender, Drug Policy, and Social Justice* (New York: Routledge, 2000); Brian Donavan, *White Slave Crusades: Race, Gender, and Anti-Vice Activism, 1887-1917* (Champaign: University of Illinois Press, 2006); Richard Slotkin, *Gunfighter Nation: The Myth of the Frontier in Twentieth-Century America* (Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 1998).

⁵ Even the best literature on juvenile delinquency and teenage gangs, whether focused on the white middle-class suburbs or the working-class and minority urban neighborhoods, has downplayed or ignored the role of illegal drugs (including marijuana and heroin) in both the social practices and the moral panics about adolescents during the 1950s; see, for example, James Gilbert, *A Cycle of Outrage: America's Reaction to the Juvenile Delinquent in the 1950s* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1986); Andrew J. Diamond, *Mean Streets: Chicago Youths and the Everyday Struggle for Empowerment in the Multiracial City*, *1908-1969* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2009).

⁶ Governor's Advisory Committee on Children and Youth, "The Age of Conflict," February 1956, folder 14, box 74, Goodwin J. Knight Papers, California State Archives, Sacramento, California [Knight Papers], quotation 6.

⁷ Michelle Alexander, *The New Jim Crow: Mass Incarceration in the Age of Colorblindness* (New York: New Press, 2010); Vesla M. Weaver, "Frontlash: Race and the Development of Punitive Crime Policy," *Studies in American Political Development* (Fall 2007), 230-265. Also see David Garland, *The Culture of Control: Crime and Social Order in Contemporary Society* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2001); Michael Tonry, *Malign Neglect: Race, Crime, and Punishment in America* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1995); Doris Marie Provine, *Unequal Under Law: Race in the War on Drugs* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2007). My argument about the longer, bipartisan, and institutional origins of the carceral state is influenced by the American Political Development literature in general, and in particular by Marie Gottschalk, *The Prison and the Gallows: The Politics of Mass Incarceration in America* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2006); also see Frydl, *Drug Wars in America*. ⁸ These arguments about the period from the 1960s-1980s come from my book-inprogress, *The Suburban Crisis: Crime*, *Drugs*, *and the Lost Innocence of White Middle-Class America*. [Ed: I will probably cite the JAH article here instead]

⁹ Khalil Muhammad, *The Condemnation of Blackness: Race, Crime, and the Making of Modern Urban America* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2010); Donna Murch, *Living for the City: Migration, Education, and the Rise of the Black Panther Party in Oakland, California* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2010); Miroslava Chávez-García, *States of Delinquency: Race and Science in the Making of California's Juvenile Justice System* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2012).

¹⁰ Los Angeles Daily News, April 22, 24, 26, 1950.

¹¹ Los Angeles Herald Express, April 22, 24-26, 28, 1950.

¹² Los Angeles Times, April 24-26, 30, May 22, 1950.

¹³ Los Angeles Times, April 25, 1950; Los Angeles Daily News, April 25, 1970.

¹⁴ On the events of the World War II era, see Eduardo Obregon Pagan, *Murder at the Sleepy Lagoon: Zoot Suits, Race, and Riot in Wartime L.A.* (Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2003); Edward J. Escobar, *Race, Police, and the Making of a Political Identity: Mexican Americans and the Los Angeles Police Department, 1900-1945* (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1999); Elizabeth R. Escobedo, "The Pachuca Panic: Sexual and Cultural Battlegrounds in World War II Los Angeles," Western Historical Quarterly (Summer 2007), 133-156.

¹⁵ Demographic information drawn from Philip J. Ethington, "Segregated Diversity: Race/Ethnicity, Space, and Political Fragmentation in Los Angeles County, 1940-1994" (Los Angeles: John Randolph Haynes and Dora Haynes Foundation, 2000), 12.

¹⁶ Los Angeles Times, April 25, 1950. Also see H. J. Anslinger, "Marijuana: Assassin of Youth," *American Magazine* (July 1937), 18-19, 150-153; McWilliams, *Protectors*, 63-126.

¹⁷ Los Angeles Times, May 4, 1950.

¹⁸ Los Angeles Times, May 15, 22, 25, 1950.

¹⁹ Los Angeles Times, May 5, 15, 1950.

²⁰ Los Angeles Civic and Social Agencies to the Metropolitan Press, May 26, 1950, Los Angeles County Committee on Human Relations, Minutes, June 20, 1950, folder 3, box 9, Loren Miller Papers, The Huntington Library.

²¹ Los Angeles Times, May 19, 1950.

²² Los Angeles Herald Express, April 17, 1950; Los Angeles Times, May 5, 1950, June 28, 1951.

²³ Patricia Williams (as told to Will Oursler), "I Trapped a Dope Ring," serialized in three parts in *The American Weekly* (May 31, June 7, June 14, 1953), in folder: Narcotics, box 181, Records of the Special Senate Subcommittee on Juvenile Delinquency, RG 46, National Archives [Senate Delinquency Subcommittee Records].

²⁴ *Teenage Devil Dolls* (1955, dir. Bamlet Lawrence Price, Jr.).

²⁵ Special Committee to Investigate Organized Crime in Interstate Commerce, U.S. Senate, *Organized Crime in Interstate Commerce: Final Report* (Washington: GPO, 1951), quotations 2, 77-78. Also see Estes Kefauver, *Crime in America* (Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday, 1951). ²⁶ Harry J. Anslinger, Statement before the Senate Special Committee to Investigate Organized Crime in Interstate Commerce, March 27, 1951, folder: Narcotics Bureau of Treasury, box 926, Senate Delinquency Subcommittee Records. Also see Harry J. Anslinger and William F. Tompkins, *The Traffic in Narcotics* (New York: Funk and Wagnalls, 1953).

 $\overline{27}$ Los Angeles Times, June 27, 1951.

²⁸ Organized Crime in Interstate Commerce, quotations 16, 4. Also see Senator Herbert R. O'Conor, "Watchdogs Against Crime," Los Angeles Times, Sept. 30, 1951.

²⁹ *Drug Addiction* (Encyclopedia Britannica Films: 1951), made with the Juvenile Protection Association of Chicago and the Wiebold Foundation, Prelinger Archive, http://archive.org/details/DrugAddi1951>.

³⁰ Harry J. Anslinger, "The Facts about Our Teen-Age Drug Addicts," *Reader's Digest* (October 1951).

³¹ Marihuana: A Signal of Misunderstanding: The Technical Papers of the First Report of the National Commission on Marihuana and Drug Abuse, Vol. II (Washington: GPO, 1972), 492-494; McWilliams, Protectors, 107-111; New York Times, Nov. 3, 1951.

³² Los Angeles Times, June 26, July 15, 1951; California Board of Corrections, "Narcotics and Hypnotics in California" (January 1953), 17-18, in Folder 17, Box 36, Knight Papers.

³³ "Evaluation of Narcotics Prosecutions Conducted by the District Attorney's Office of Los Angeles County," 1950 and 1953, box 32, Senate Delinquency Subcommittee Records; California Board of Corrections, "Narcotics and Hypnotics in California," 7-8, Knight Papers.

³⁴ On the racial/ethnic dynamics of the heroin market in Los Angeles, see Schneider, *Smack*, 75-97 (quotation 75).

³⁵ *The Terrible Truth* (Los Angeles: Sid Davis Productions, 1951), Prelinger Archives, <archive.org/details/Terrible1951> (narrated by Judge William B. McKesson of the Los Angeles Juvenile Court).

³⁶ Subject: Narcotics (Narcotic Educational Foundation of America: 1951), in consultation with the Los Angeles County Sheriff's Narcotic Detail, Prelinger Archives, http://archive.org/details/SubjectN1951. On national distribution, see Henry Hall to Price Daniel, March 8, 1956, folder: California (2), box 915, Records of the Special Subcommittee on Improvement of the Federal Criminal Code, Committee on the Judiciary, U.S. Senate, Record Group 38, National Archives [Daniel Subcommittee Records].

³⁷ Sanford Rothman, "Narcotics Use Among High School Boys," *California Journal of Secondary Education* (May 1952), 291-292.

³⁸ Los Angeles Times, July 24, 29, Sept. 27, 1951.

³⁹ Report of the Governor's Advisory Committee on Children and Youth, Subcommittee on Narcotics, 1953, Folder 1, Box 75, Knight Papers (quotations 3 and 11).

⁴⁰ California Board of Corrections, "Narcotics and Hypnotics in California," 7-11, Knight Papers.

⁴¹ Los Angeles Times, June 8, 1953.

⁴² Los Angeles Times, Jan. 30, Feb. 5, March 17, 1953

⁴³ Judge Mildred Lillie quoted in Minutes of the Meeting of the Southern California Advisory Committee on Crime Prevention, June 8, 1953, folder: Los Angeles, box 72, Senate Delinquency Subcommittee Records; also see California Board of Corrections, "Narcotics and Hypnotics in California," 17-20, Knight Papers; *Los Angeles Times*, March 17, 1953.

⁴⁴ Women's Club of Redondo Beach/Mrs. Frank A. Boulger to Goodwin J. Knight, Nov. 17, 1953, Gardena High PTA/Mrs. Floyd E. Pixley to Knight, Nov. 21, 1953, Esther Fish to Knight, Nov. 19, 1953 (sample of form language), Jean Verrill to Knight, Nov. 24, 1953 (death sentence quotation), and similar letters in folder 12, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁴⁵ Los Angeles Times, Dec. 7-8, 12, 1953. For the less biased version, see Police Chief William Parker's report in Minutes of the Los Angeles County Youth Committee, Jan. 20, 1954, folder BIII 7c cc, box 34, John Anson Ford Papers, The Huntington Library.

⁴⁶ Los Angeles Daily News, Dec. 7, 1953 (first two quotations); Pasadena Star-News, Dec. 7, 14, 16, 18, 21, 1953; Los Angeles Times, Dec. 16, 1953 (second quotation), Dec. 118, 21, 29-30, 1953.

⁴⁷ Los Angeles Times, Dec. 8-9, 1953.

⁴⁸ *Los Angeles Times*, Dec. 9, 1953. For letters to the editor, see *Los Angeles Times*, Dec. 12, 13, 17, 19, 1953, Jan. 1, 6, 1954.

⁴⁹ Mary E. Slinkard to Knight, Jan, 19, 1954, folder 13, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁵⁰ "Youth Gangs" series in *Los Angeles Times*, Dec. 16-21, 1953.

⁵¹ William B. McKesson letter to the *Daily Mirror*, Dec. 22, 1953, quoted in County of Los Angeles Youth Committee, "Special Meeting Re Juvenile Delinquency," Dec. 22, 1953, folder BIII 7c cc, box 34, John Anson Ford Papers; also see Los Angeles County Committee on Human Relations, "Memorandum on 'Rat Pack' Publicity," Dec. 22, 1953, folder BIV 5 a cc, box 72, John Anson Ford Papers.

⁵² Los Angeles County Youth Committee, Minutes, Jan. 20, 1954, Folder BIII 7c cc, Box 34, John Anson Ford Papers.

⁵³ Cora B. Phillips to Knight, Jan. 22, 1954, folder 13, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁵⁴ Gordon R. Eshelby to Knight, Dec. 16, 1953, folder 12, box 36, W.L. Ford to Knight, March 10, 1954, folder 13, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁵⁵ J.A. Woodruff to Knight, Dec. 30, 1953, folder 13, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁵⁶ Pauline A. Vorachek to Knight, Feb. 1, 1954, folder 13, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁵⁷ Mr. and Mrs. Melvin C. Shipley to Knight, March 11, 1954, Mrs. Virginia

Owens to Knight, March 16, 1954, Mrs. John H. Berry to Knight, March 17, 1954, folder 13, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁵⁸ Mrs. Ethel D. Brenner to Knight, March 22, 1954, folder 14, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁵⁹ The *Los Angeles Times* also advocated the death penalty for "peddlers who sell to children"; see editorial in *Los Angeles Times*, March 26, 1954.

⁶⁰ Brown in *Pasadena Star-News*, Dec. 7, 1953; Knight in *Los Angeles Times*, March 10, 14, 1954.

⁶¹ Goodwin J. Knight, "The Challenge Ahead: Progress in Combating Narcotics," March 1954, folder 14, box 36, Knight Papers. ⁶² Los Angeles Times, March 24, 27, 1954.

⁶³ Goodwin J. Knight, "California's Narcotics Disaster: Can the High School and Junior College Students Help?" Sept. 17, 1954, Knight, Speech to Governor's Conference on Youth and Narcotics, Dec. 13, 1954, folder 18, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁶⁴ Figure cited in Kenneth Hahn, Statement to President's Interdepartmental Committee on Narcotics, March 31, 1960, folder 6, box 403, series 6.4.5.19, Collection of Kenneth Hahn, The Huntington Library.

⁶⁵ Petition from Long Beach area citizens, June 1955, folder 15, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁶⁶ Mary Brace to Knight, June 7, 1956, folder 16, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁶⁷ California Federation of Women's Clubs to Knight, May 14, 1956, folder 16, box 36, Norwalk petition to Governor and California Legislature, October 1958, folder 17, box 37, Knight Papers.

⁶⁸ Los Angeles Times, January 2, 4, 12, 1956.

⁶⁹ Dolores M. Lawless to Knight, Jan. 18, 1956, folder 15, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁷⁰ William Parker, Statement to the Special Subcommittee on Improvement of the Federal Code, November 1955, folder: Crime and Illicit Narcotics Traffic, box 919, Records of the Special Subcommittee on Improvement of the Federal Code, Committee of the Judiciary, U.S. Senate, Record Group 46, National Archives.

⁷¹ Laurence Kolb, "Let's Stop This Narcotics Hysteria!" *Saturday Evening Post* (July 28, 1956), 19, 50, 54-55. Isidor Chein's ethnographic work among teenage narcotics users in New York City found that "the common belief that street gangs are the centers of organized drug selling activity is evidently another myth" and that "contrary to widespread belief, most addicts were not initiated into the habit by a peddler." See Isidor Chein, "Narcotics Use among Juveniles," *Social Work* (April 1956), 50-60 (first quotation 54); Isidor Chein and Eva Rosenfeld, "Juvenile Narcotics Use," *Law and Contemporary Problems* (Winter 1957), 52-58 (second quotation 58). In 1962, a scientific analysis commissioned by the Kennedy administration summarized the scholarly consensus that "the drug abuser, especially the person using heroin or any other narcotic, commits crimes which are almost exclusively against property, rather than against persons." See "Progress Report of an Ad Hoc Panel on Drug Abuse," Sept. 7, 1962, 3-4, folder: Progress Report, box 3, Dean F. Markham Papers, White House Staff Files, John F. Kennedy Presidential Library.

⁷² "The Peddler of Living Death," *Coronet* (October 1955); "Synthetic Dope Floods City," *New York Sunday Graphic* (1955), folder: Narcotics Clippings 1953-1960, box 9, William F. Tompkins Papers, Herbert Hoover Presidential Library. Also see Frederic Sondern, Jr., "We Must Stop the Crime that Breeds Crime!" *Reader's Digest* (June 1956), 21-26; "Drugs: Destroyer of Youth," *Listen Magazine* (1954, Fourth Quarter), 8; "Marijuana: The Assassin Flower," *Listen Magazine* (June 1955), 7-8, 34; A.E. Hotchner, "A Growing Threat to America's Youth: Dope . . . Ten Cents a Shot," *This Week*, serialized in *Los Angeles Times*, August 28, 1955; Edward J. Mowery, "Dope, Unlimited" series distributed by Scripps-Howard wire service, Nov. 1953, folder: General Narcotics Material, box 60, Senate Delinquency Subcommittee Records.

⁷³ Quotations on white victims from "Detroit Hearings-Witnesses," folder: Detroit Hearings, box 922, "California Hearings-Points To Be Emphasized," folder: Los Angeles

Hearing, box 920, Daniel Subcommittee Records, Sondern, "We Must Stop the Crime that Breeds Crime," 21-22. On the strategy, also see Executive Session (with Bureau of Narcotics and Department of Justice), Hearing before the Subcommittee on Improvements to the Federal Criminal Code, Feb. 21, 1956, folder: S. 1043 Penalties for Narcotics (1), box 906, Harry J. Anslinger to C. Aubrey Gasque, folder: Illinois, Chicago, box 921, "Chicago Hearings: Points To Be Emphasized," folder: Chicago Hearings, box 921, Daniel Subcommittee Records. Anslinger repackaged many of these stories, including the tale of an African-American "curbstone pusher" and "pimp for a blonde eighteen-year-old addict" in New York City, in Harry J. Anslinger and Will Oursler, *The Murderers: The Shocking Story of the Narcotics Gangs* (New York: Farrar, Straus and Cudahy, 1961), quotation 183.

⁷⁴ Alfred R. Lindesmith, "Dope: Congress Encourages the Traffic," *The Nation* (March 16, 1957), 228-230, Lindesmith, "Traffic in Dope: Medical Problem," *The Nation* (April 21, 1956), 337-339; Kolb, "Let's Stop This Narcotics Hysteria!"; Chein, "Narcotics Use among Juveniles"; American Psychiatric Association, "A Statement Critical of Current Legislative Proposals Dealing with the National Problem of Drug Addiction," June 12, 1956, folder: Narcotics: Misc. Reports, box 182, Herbert Howe to C. Aubrey Gasque, May 28, 1956, folder: Howe, box 912, Daniel Subcommittee Records. The Daniel committee rejected pleas from community groups in Harlem to distinguish between the profit-oriented pusher who deserved severe punishment and the addicted small-scale 'peddler' who needed medical treatment rather than incarceration; see Reverend Ransom Hammond of East Harlem Protestant Parish to Price Daniel, July 3, 1956, Gasque to Hammond, June 21, 1956, folder: New York (2), box 915, Daniel Subcommittee Records.

⁷⁵ Marihuana: A Signal of Misunderstanding: The Technical Papers, Vol. II, 494; McWilliams, Protectors, 112-116, New York Times, July 10, 1956.

⁷⁶ Goodwin J. Knight to Subcommittee on Narcotics of the House Committee on Ways and Means, Nov. 8, 1955, folder 15, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁷⁷ Schneider argues that "African American and Anglo heroin users were largely shut out of the barrio heroin networks" in Los Angeles, and white consumers often sought out intermediaries or crossed the border themselves to purchase the drug; see *Smack*, 75-97 (quotation 80). These patterns appear even more evident in the market for marijuana, by far the more commonly used illegal drug by juveniles in general and white suburban youth in particular, as detailed below.

⁷⁸ H. Eugene Breitenbach, "Statement for Narcotics Convention," Feb. 9, 1960, folder 9, box 403, series 6.4.5.19, Hahn Collection; on juvenile border crossings to Tijuana, also see Governor's Advisory Commission on Children and Youth, Minutes, Feb. 28-March 1, 1957, folder 4, box 75, Knight Papers; Bertram J. Brown to Price Daniel, Sept. 21, 1956, folder: California (2), box 915, Daniel Subcommittee Records; *Los Angeles Times*, May 1, 1955, July 13, 1959.

⁷⁹ Eleanor Grimstad to Knight, Nov. 11, 1955, folder 15, box 36, Knight Papers

⁸⁰ Lawrence Bolenbaugh to Walter Creighton/Bureau of Narcotics, Jan. 20, 1955, folder 15, box 36, Knight Papers; *Los Angeles Times*, October 21-22, 1954, Feb. 9, April 8, 1955.

⁸¹ Assemblyman H. Allen Smith, "Memorandum," October 1954, folder 15, box 36, Knight Papers; Knight to Subcommittee on Narcotics of the House Committee on Ways and Means, Nov. 8, 1955; *Los Angeles Times*, Jan. 20, April 26, 1955. Also see Goodwin J. Knight to Mrs. Frank A. Boulger of the Women's Club of Redondo Beach, Dec. 1, 1953, folder 12, box 36, Knight Papers.

⁸² The rehabilitative view is evident in the reports of the Los Angeles County Youth Committee reports cited above and others found in Box 34, John Anson Ford Papers. On the resilience of the Progressive Era anti-delinquency philosophy in Los Angeles, also see Janis Appier, "We're Blocking Youth's Path to Crime': The Los Angeles Coordinating Councils during the Great Depression," *Journal of Urban History* (Jan. 2005), 190-218.

⁸³ Citizens' Advisory Committee to the Attorney General on Crime Prevention, "Narcotic Addiction," March 26, 1954, folder: California-San Francisco (1), box 920, Daniel Subcommittee Records; Assemblyman H. Allen Smith, "Memorandum," October 1954, folder 15, box 36, Knight Papers; *Los Angeles Times*, Oct. 15, 1954, March 18, 1955. Also see Los Angeles County Youth Commission, "Second Interim Report on a Medical and Treatment Program for Young Addicts," May 25, 1955, folder BIII 7c cc, Box 34, John Anson Ford Papers.

⁸⁴ Karl Holton (chief probation officer of Los Angeles County) to John Anson Ford, April 4, 1957, folder BIII 7c cc, Box 34, John Anson Ford Papers.

⁸⁵ Los Angeles County Probation Department, "Special Report," June 1956, "Annual Report," 1956-1957, folder BIII 7 d, box 35, Ray Nortvedt/Los Angeles County Youth Commission to John Anson Ford, Nov. 23, 1955, folder BIII 7c cc, box 34, John Anson Ford Papers.

⁸⁶ Governor's Advisory Committee on Children and Youth, "The Age of Conflict," February 1956, folder 14, box 74, Knight Papers.

⁸⁷ California Board of Corrections, "Narcotics in California," Feb. 19, 1959, folder 8, box 9, Charles C. Gant California Democratic Council Records, Collection #1073, Department of Special Collections, Charles E. Young Research Library, University of California, Los Angeles.

⁸⁸ Michael R. Aldrich, Tod H. Mikuriya, and Gordon S. Brownell, *Preliminary Report: Fiscal Costs of California Marijuana Law Enforcement*, 1960-1984 (Berkeley: Medi-Comp Press, 1986), chapter 1.

⁸⁹ In 1962, drawing on substantial academic research, the Kennedy administration's internal review stated definitively that "the hazards of marijuana use have been exaggerated" and that "long criminal sentences imposed on an occasional user or possessor of the drug are in poor social perspective." See "Progress Report of an Ad Hoc Panel on Drug Abuse," 30.

⁹⁰ Kenneth Hahn, Press Release, March 16, 1961, folder 1a, box 212a, series 1.24.2.1, Hahn Collection.

⁹¹ Los Angeles Times, July 21, 1959.

⁹² Gene Sherman series in *Los Angeles Times*, July 12-19, 1959. The *Los Angeles Times* received the Pulitzer for "its thorough, sustained and well-conceived attack on narcotics traffic and the enterprising reporting of Gene Sherman." See The Pulitzer Prizes, "1960 Winners," http://www.pulitzer.org/awards/1960. The series casually mentioned that African Americans made up half of the narcotics addicts in Los Angeles

County, one of the first notable instances in which this demographic joined Mexican Americans as a racially marked population in the heroin discourse of postwar Southern California.

⁹³ "Miss Jones" testimony to special hearing of the California Assembly, 1959, folder: drugs (3), box 21, Marie Koenig Conservative Political Collection, The Huntington Library.

⁹⁴ Los Angeles Times, Nov. 10, 1959

⁹⁵ Los Angeles Times, Dec. 8, 1959.

⁹⁶ Los Angeles Times, Jan. 28-31, May 25, 1960.

⁹⁷ Kenneth Hahn, Press Release, Feb. 16, 1960, folder 3, box 403, series 6.4.5.19, Press Release, March 3, 1960, folder 11, box 403, series 6.4.5.19, Hahn Collection.

⁹⁸ Hahn, Press Release, March 15, 1960, folder 1, Press Release, March 23, 1960, folder 12, box 403, series 6.4.5.19, Hahn, Statement to President's Interdepartmental Committee on Narcotics, March 31, 1960, folder 6, box 403, series 6.4.5.19, Hahn Collection.

⁹⁹ Los Angeles Times, Jan. 10, Feb. 20, March 5, 9-10, April 2, 5, 28, 30, 1961.

¹⁰⁰ National Institute of Law Enforcement and Criminal Justice, *Marijuana: A Study of State Policies and Penalties* (Washington: GPO, November 1977), 141; *Los Angeles Times*, April 12, 27, 29, May 5, 1961.

¹⁰¹ Los Angeles Times, May 7, June 8, June 16, 1961.

¹⁰² Edmund G. Brown, Testimony to U.S. Senate Subcommittee to Investigate Juvenile Delinquency, August 7, 1962, Brown, Press Release, August 6, 1962, folder: Governor Edmund G. Brown, box 70, Senate Delinquency Subcommittee Records.

¹⁰³ Goodwin J. Knight, "California's Narcotics Disaster: Can the High School and Junior College Students Help?" Sept. 17, 1954, Knight, Speech to Governor's Conference on Youth and Narcotics, Dec. 13, 1954, Student Recommendations of Youth Conference on Narcotics, Dec. 13, 1954, folder 18, box 36, Knight Papers.

¹⁰⁴ Walter Creighton, head of the State Bureau of Narcotics Enforcement, quoted in *Los Angeles Times*, October 20, 1954.

¹⁰⁵ Los Angeles Times, July 15, 1959.

¹⁰⁶ Edmund G. Brown, Testimony to U.S. Senate Subcommittee to Investigate Juvenile Delinquency, August 7, 1962, folder: Governor Edmund G. Brown, box 70, Senate Delinquency Subcommittee Records.

¹⁰⁷ Thomas J. Dodd, Press Release, August 24, 1961, folder 4634, box 193, series III; Statement of Senator Thomas J. Dodd, August 23, 1961, folder 4634, box 193, series III, Thomas J. Dodd Papers, Archives & Special Collections at the Thomas J. Dodd Research Center, University of Connecticut Libraries.